TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
October 7, 2013

I. ROLL CALL

Town Council Members present:

Kristine S. Trocki, President

Mary E. Meagher, Vice President

Thomas P. Tighe
Eugene B. Mihaly

Blake A. Dickinson

Also present:

Christina D. Collins, Interim Town Administrator/Finance Director

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor

Lisa Bryer, Town Planner

Michael C. Gray, Public Works Director

Edward A. Mello, Police Chief 

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

II. CALL TO ORDER; PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Town Council President Trocki called the regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council to order at 7:06 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue and led the Pledge of Allegiance.

III. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS, ANNOUNCEMENTS AND  RESOLUTIONS
A) Resolutions  

1) No. 2013-18: November as Pancreatic Cancer Awareness Month. President Trocki summarized the Resolution. 
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to adopt  Resolution No. 2013-18 declaring November as Pancreatic Cancer Awareness Month in Jamestown. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; and Councilor Dickinson, Aye. 

IV. PUBLIC HEARINGS, LICENSES AND PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.
A) Request for a motion that the application listed below will be in order for hearing at a meeting of the Town Council sitting as the Alcoholic Beverage Licensing Board on Monday, November 4, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. and advertised in the Jamestown Press, as provided under Title 3, Chapters 1-12 of the General Laws of Rhode Island 1956, and as amended, for a NEW license under said Act, for the period December 1, 2013 to November 30, 2014:

CLASS B - VICTUALER
Portuguese American Citizens Club
dba: Jamestown Bar and Grille
11 Pemberton Avenue

Jamestown, RI 02835

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Blake Dickinson to proceed to advertise in the Jamestown Press for public hearing at the November 4, 2013 Town Council meeting for the NEW Class B – Victualer Liquor License for the Portuguese American Citizens Club dba: Jamestown Bar and Grille. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; and Councilor Dickinson, Aye. 
This new license application does not increase the total number of liquor licenses set by the Town. 
B) Public Hearing:  
1) Proposed Amendment of the Jamestown Code of Ordinances, Chapter 82 Zoning Ordinance, Article 14 Accessory Family Dwelling Units, Sec. 82-1400 Description through Sec. 82-1409 Technical Review Committee; as advertised in the Jamestown Press September 19th, September 26th, and October 3rd editions. The memoranda from the Town Planner and Planning Commission were referenced. 
Town Planner Lisa Bryer gave an overview and background of major provisions of the proposed ordinance. She reported there are 65 legal and legal non-conforming accessory dwelling units in Jamestown. In 2009 the Zoning Ordinance was amended to allow accessory dwelling units as affordable housing for qualified low income persons and count towards the 10% State mandate. No one has used this provision. Over the last five years there has been more interest in multi-generational living for economic and other reasons, with families preferring separate units. Based on review of the information and provisions in the Comprehensive Plan, the Planning Commission determined there was a need for accessory dwelling units for family members.  
The dwelling units must be owner occupied and can only be occupied by family members (related by blood, marriage, or other legal means) or (hired) caregivers who are not family members. Units must meet all codes and ordinances in existing dwellings, accessory units, and new structures. All conversions require public notice and existing dwellings with no exterior changes that meet the criteria can be approved administratively, and dwellings that do not meet the statute require Zoning Board approval. All units must obtain Technical Review Committee approval, must always look like single family dwellings, one per lot, and have an interior connection. Accessory units must be a minimum of 300 sq. ft. and be no more than 33% of the gross livable floor area of the structure, with a maximum of two bedrooms for occupancy by a maximum of two adults. An affidavit of compliance must be submitted annually. If not in use the owner can defer removal of the kitchen for up to five years, with a hardship continuation allowed. 
Council Comments. 
President Trocki stated the ordinance is very clear and the intent is understandable. The Council appreciates the hard work involved by the Planner and Planning Commission. Vice President Meagher referenced the special use permit for a separate structure that meets the primary requirements, such as converting a detached garage, which may work better for some families. 

Councilor Dickinson asked how this helps with the 10% affordable housing requirement. Planner Bryer stated this does not count towards the 10% as they are for family members, are not permanently affordable, and may cease to exist. Councilor Dickinson asked whether this was part of the intent. Planner Bryer noted this serves a need but does not qualify as part of the 10%, as the units are not income qualified, and don’t have the 30 year restriction. The provision for affordable units has been on the books since 2009. 

Vice President Meagher noted this is for family members, not to create a rental unit. Per Planner Bryer there are 17 communities with this type of provision and individuals who seek such housing are probably already here in town. This will not impact our build-out number significantly or water usage. Eugene Mihaly thinks this is a fine work. Councilor Dickinson would like to see more allowance for the affordable count. 

Public Comments. 

David Reardon of Westwind Drive commented on Section 1403. I. requiring that the principal unit and accessory unit must have combined utilities. He has an accessory structure at his residence with separate utilities as mandated by the Town, and he may want to convert it for a family member in the future. Solicitor Ruggiero stated the Building Official could interpret the ordinance and apply the provisions to each situation in making a determination. President Trocki encouraged him to address the issue with the Building Official. Solicitor Ruggiero and Planner Bryer suggested public comment continue as they work on the language so that an amendment could be made to the language as part of this public hearing. Vice President Meagher referenced structures with separate guest quarters and required separate tie-ins. Discussion continued. 
Gary Girard of Seaside Drive commented on the need for this ordinance to prevent family members from having to leave the Island and to provide that elderly residents can stay here and have the privacy and care needed. 
Sav Rebecchi of Sail Street commended the Planner and Planning Commission for this much needed ordinance and referenced his five-year experience as a caregiver. He referenced Section 1403. E. requiring a minimum of 300 square feet for the accessory unit and asked if the Technical Review Board could waive that provision. Planner Bryer noted the accessory unit is based on a minimum housing provision and it is not just a bedroom, it is a dwelling unit. Mr. Rebecchi stated he hopes the ordinance is approved. 

Planner Bryer referenced Section I. line 44 on page 3, and stated after the word structure, add the phrase “unless separate utilities exist or are required.” This wording would allow cases such as Mr. Reardon’s. Solicitor Ruggiero noted the units should be under one control, as it is an accessory use under one dwelling. This does not affect the rules of Water and Sewer, as the Board has their own regulations. This language is saying the dwellings are to be considered as one unit, with exceptions, as some cannot conform, and they are not denied the use of this prerogative. Planner Bryer reiterated this is not for separate rental units, it is for family members.

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to approve Article 14 Accessory Family Dwelling Units under the Zoning Ordinance, as amended. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; and Councilor Dickinson, Aye.  
C) Licenses and Permits

1) One Day Event/Entertainment License Applications

a) Applicant:
Jamestown Fitness Center 
Event:
Jamestown Fitness Halloween Parade

Date:

October 26, 2013 

Location:
Narragansett Avenue (JFD to East Ferry)

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Blake Dickinson to accept the One Day Event/Entertainment License application of Jamestown Fitness for the Jamestown Fitness Halloween Parade on October 26, 2013. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; and Councilor Dickinson, Aye. 
b) Applicant:
Tri-Mom Productions LLC

Event:

The Jamestown Bridge 5K/10K
Date:

April 6, 2014

Location:
Jamestown Bridge 
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to accept the One Day Event/Entertainment License application of Tri-Mom Productions for the Jamestown Bridge 5K/10K on April 6, 2014. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; and Councilor Dickinson, Aye. 
c) Applicant:
Eident Sports Marketing


Event:

Jamestown Half Marathon


Date:

July 12, 2014


Location:
Roads through Jamestown
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to accept the One Day Event/Entertainment License application of Eident Sports Marketing for the Jamestown Half Marathon on July 12, 2014. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; and Councilor Dickinson, Aye. 
d) Applicant:
Jamestown Rotary Club


Event:

Jamestown Classic Bike Race


Date:

October 14, 2013


Location:
Roads throughout the Island
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Blake Dickinson to accept the One Day Event/Entertainment License application of Jamestown Rotary Club for the Jamestown Classic Bike Race on October 14, 2013. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; and Councilor Dickinson, Aye. 
2) Holiday License Application

a)
Woody’s World of Wax dba: Scrubs & Bubs

            35 Narragansett Avenue

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to accept the Holiday License application of Woody’s World of Wax for the period October 7, 2013 to February 28, 2014. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; and Councilor Dickinson, Aye. 
List hours.
V. OPEN FORUM

Please note that, under scheduled requests to address, if the topic of the address is available to be put on the agenda, the Council may discuss the issue.

A) Scheduled to Address. 
Christine Ariel of Steamboat Street referenced her letter regarding the proposed golf course building, and she is here to follow-up on it. At the last meeting the Council was waiting for the Recreation Study. She asked that the public workshops on the golf course building be scheduled as soon as possible. She is here out of concern as she is part of performing arts groups in Town whose members want to plan around their schedules so that they can attend the workshops. She would like to have the two dates this evening if possible. President Trocki noted the golf course update is on the agenda. 

B) Non-scheduled to Address. 
None.
VI. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR, COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS &  REPORTS

A)
Town Administrator’s Report. Interim Town Administrator Christina Collins. 
1)
Golf Course. Interim Town Administrator Collins stated the site survey is still underway and taking longer than expected, and it is anticipated it will be back by the end of the month. A meeting is planned for October 30th, with the survey available then. Public Works Director Gray noted the program needs, as well as building square footage, and what is needed to house the operations, with a conceptual layout and footprint required for those operations, would be provided. It is not a plan but a concept of what is needed for the operation, encompassing space needs that include parking requirements. Vice President Meagher noted this is a first step with very preliminary ideas. President Trocki noted this first level is for the golf course needs with the next phase to cover workshops for other uses. The special meeting on October 30th is at 7:00 p.m. The first phase is to discuss replacement of existing needs going forward. Councilor Dickinson asked that the report show what is needed for the taxpayers today. The golf course report by the Buildings and Facilities Committee was referenced. Discussion continued.

Ms. Ariel asked for clarification whether public discussion will take place at the October 30th meeting. The Council stated the consultant will have a presentation. Per Solicitor Ruggiero, as no votes will be taken he recommends a workshop. The workshop will include the presentation by the architect, with follow-up sessions, and there will be many opportunities for discussion. The Council encourages public input on the process. 
Recreation Study. Interim Town Administrator Collins noted the Recreation Study was forwarded to the Steering Committee yesterday, and the review is underway; the 145 page report will be available to Council after this meeting. The consultants are tentatively scheduled to meet with the Council at the October 21st meeting. Ms. Collins will request the report in a summarization form grouped into categories.  

Paperless Agendas. Ms. Collins reports links were sent out this weekend. There were some problems, and any feedback is appreciated. Review of new equipment recently released is ongoing with samples available for the Council very soon.  

Fort Getty. Ms. Collins noted overall it was a good season with minimal incidents. The low voltage issue on hot humid days was addressed, and the Town is looking at solutions. Out of 83 seasonal sites, five were used as transient sites, and of the 78 seasonal campsites, three were Jamestown residents. A more detailed report on revenues and expenses will be available for October 21st or November 4th.  

Pavilion Upgrades. Ms. Collins reports that Planner Bryer and Public Works Director Gray are working with Architect Erich Galle to prepare the application to CRMC to see what is feasible for upgrades. No financial figures will be available until CRMC has made their preliminary determination. The project will require a full Board approval.
Recycling Profits. Last week RIRRC presented Public Works Director Gray with a check for $6,788.11 for recycling profit sharing. This is lower than last year due to lower commodities values. Mr. Gray reported recycling was 31% this year, up from 28% last year. The State mandate is 35% recycling. Anything above the cap is charged at a higher fee for disposal at the Central Landfill ($32/ton v. $60/ton). 
B)   Tick Task Force update. Councilors Mihaly and Dickinson noted there is momentum, and on the education side, the Jamestown Press will run a series of five or six articles, with ads in between, with two or more public forums planned. Councilor Mihaly met with the RIDEM Associate Director and will meet with the Department of Health and senior leadership of the Senate. This is a complex issue, and he will keep the Council and public informed. President Trocki noted the communications on this issue and public support for their efforts. Public health is of paramount importance to the Council. 
C) Quonset Development Corporation Report: Board of Directors Member James Rugh. Mr. Rugh gave a PowerPoint presentation on the Quonset Development Corporation as follows:

Quonset Business Park – 3,207 total acres, comprised of 175 companies; employs more than 9,100 jobs - 1 in every 50 working Rhode Islanders. It has been around since 1980 at the site of the former Navy base
Impact – A Bryant University study (2011 data) showed

· Quonset generated 18,536 FTE jobs in RI

· Created $956,500,000 income for RI households

· Generated $25,500,000 personal income tax revenues for RI

Success 

· Investment in world class infrastructure - $565,000,000 State and Federal since and $317,000,000 private investment; $100,000,000 environmental clean-up

Site Readiness Program 
· Removes uncertainty – environmental permits complete and project book for each parcel

Uniform Development Regulations

· Single set of land use controls

· Single source building permits

· Shovels in the ground within 90 days of application

Available Land - 356 Acres available with 36 site-ready parcels

Development Activities

· Indoor Sports Complex; Electric Boat Expansion; Marriot Town Suites “green” Hotel; expanded Fast Ferry docks; Gateway Office building; BankNewport branch under construction

· Solar Energy – Toray Plastics has state’s largest solar array and planning a go-generation energy system

Port of Davisville

· Foreign Trade Zone – 2 piers with 3,000 linear feet of space

· 32’ water depth and mobile harbor crane

· Handles roll-on/roll-off cargo; does not handle bulk argo
· Homeport for NOAA’S Okeanos Explorer

· New 8,200 sq. ft. ship’s offices

· Largest producer of frozen-at-sea seafood on east coast

· Cold storage facility for up to 23,000,000 pounds

· Houses American Mussel Harvesters, major east coast distributor for restaurant-ready mussels, oysters and clams

· No. 6 auto importer in North America – NORAD – 172,000 autos in 2012; in 2014 Honda will be added to VW, Audi, Porsche, Subaru and Bentley

Mr. Rugh encouraged Council members to tour Quonset/Davisville. Council members thanked him and commented this was a very informative presentation.

D) Town Council meeting with Jamestown Harbor Commission: agenda. Vice President Meagher noted the discussion should include an introduction on what Harbor regulates, the Conanicut Marine expansion, and budgets and funding, if time permits. The session is limited to one hour, and Harbor will be notified their meeting with the Council is at 6:00 p.m. on October 21st. Chief Mello will be in attendance.   

VII. UNFINISHED BUSINESS
A) Proposed Oyster Farm at Shore’s Beach. Planner Lisa Bryer referenced the application submitted by Mr. Pinhiero last May. Mr. Pinheiro revised his plan making the oyster farm smaller, addressing the significant impact on the mooring field and eel grass. However, there are concerns for the placement with respect to the Town beach. The neighbors’ comments were referenced. Citations from the Comprehensive Plan that support aquaculture as long as it is not a visual impact were noted. The proposed location is in a shallow area that cannot be accessed by sea, and can only be accessed by land. Mr. Pinhiero does not own the land adjacent to the site, and his access would be across private land or public beach. Maps for both proposals were referenced and adjacent properties noted. Planner Bryer stated it is her recommendation this is not the best viable option, the application is not there yet, and he should investigate other operations that do not impact residents. 
Interim Town Administrator Collins stated the Town Clerk notified Mr. Pinheiro this was an agenda item and his attorney, Ben Cerelli, was made aware of these proceedings. Neither of them is in attendance. President Trocki noted the many letters from area residents, the Council did not support the proposal from May, and we are here to address the new proposal. Planner Bryer noted the CRMC hearing is not scheduled yet, and this is a CRMC determination, not the Town’s; however, the Council can form an opinion and provide it to CRMC. 

Vice President Meagher stated the changes made do not make it better, it is perhaps worse, and she would like the comments to CRMC to reflect that. The location is too close to shore, is significantly problematic, and she suggested going back to the drawing board. Solicitor Ruggiero stated the letter submitted objecting to the previous plan should be reiterated and should include further objections. 

Councilor Dickinson asked if this proposal would restrict navigation. Harbor Master Sam Patterson noted a neighbor could not drive their boat across it. Councilor Dickinson does not support this proposal. Council members would like to review the letter of objection being drafted by Interim Town Administrator Collins before it is forwarded to CRMC.    
Public comment. 

Charlotte Zarlengo of Seaside Drive thanked the Council for their comments. One area of opposition is based on riparian ownership of their waterfront property, which is adjacent to the proposed oyster farm. She noted their inability to wade in front of their property, debris washing up on shore from the business, low tide conditions, inability to construct a dock adjacent to their property, concern for vehicle access across the beach, and personal liability imposed by this commercial operation in front of their property, including environmental issues. Her family is strongly opposed to this proposal and she has a petition signed by over 100 people opposed to the oyster farm. She requested the Council notify CRMC of the residents’ objection. 

Christine Ariel of Steamboat Street reiterated what has been said. She is opposed to the proposal; her family walks and swims in the area, and the oyster farm would intensify use of a public resource and would eclipse resident/citizen use of the area. She is in favor of the Council writing to CRMC to express the objections. 
Kristin Zhivago of Seaside Drive expressed concern for the application statement by Mr. Pinhiero that he has never seen recreational use of the area. She sees recreational activities and summer activities there every single day. She has seen the buoy on the ground and the water less than ankle deep where Mr. Piniheiro wants to operate. She doesn’t mind people using the beach and likes that it is used for recreation, but has concerns for theft issues, as anyone can walk right out to the proposed oyster farm. Mr. Pinhiero proposes that this is a hobby not a business. The application is based on a false premise and we should not support it, as it will only hurt the community. She doesn’t mind oyster farms, but this is not the right place. 

Gary Girard of Seaside Drive agrees with all the statements made. He has used that beach for 65 years, and Mr. Pinheiro saying he has never seen recreational use of it is wrong; he uses it and his family members use it. He asked that a Council member attend the CRMC hearing in addition to writing the letter of objection. 

Solicitor Ruggiero noted the Town should receive notice of the CRMC public hearing. The draft letter of objection to be prepared by Interim Town Administrator Collins will be forwarded to Council prior to sending to CRMC (this week).  

Sam Patterson of Fox Run stated as the Town Harbor Master he supports aquaculture. The biggest concern is user group conflicts. The applicant has not addressed maintenance issues, which is the largest concern, and that should be addressed in the letter. 

President Trocki noted her agreement with aquaculture, but this proposal is not appropriate; it is simply a matter of location. 

Timothy Yentch of Gondola Avenue stated by virtue of the Town ordinance that prohibits off-loading the Council has a de-facto veto on the site and can effectively eliminate the viability of the site. Once you open the door even slightly it is difficult to eliminate future exceptions to regulations. 
Carol Nelson Lee of Buoy Street praised the Council for acknowledging the value of rights of way and access to water by all Jamestown residents. She is against this proposal.
President Trocki thanked the citizens for their comments. 
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to write a letter to CRMC in opposition to this application, noting the inaccuracies in the application about recreational use of the area and the abutting properties; noting that the project, though revised and smaller, is still poorly located and in too shallow water, and is a commercial intrusion into a residential area. It is not clear how the operator will access or maintain the aquacultural farm, cannot do so by boat, should not be across a Town beach, referencing the off-loading issue; and it will so intensify the use of this area that it will eclipse the public’s recreational use of the Jamestown Shores Beach, and infringes on private properties. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; and Councilor Dickinson, Aye.
B) Fort Getty

1) 2013 Season update.

2) 
Pavilion upgrades.

Addressed previously under Reports. 
VIII. NEW BUSINESS

None.
IX.      ORDINANCES AND APPOINTMENTS 
None. 
X. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors. Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if had been acted upon separately.
A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Blake Dickinson to accept the Consent Agenda. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; and Councilor Dickinson, Aye.

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:
A) Adoption of Council Minutes
1) September 3, 2013 (regular meeting)
2) September 3, 2013 (executive session)
3) September 11, 2013 (special meeting)
4) September 11, 2013 (executive session)
5) September 16, 2013 (regular meeting)
6) September 16, 2013 (executive session)
7) September 18, 2013 (special meeting)
8) September 18, 2013 (executive session)
9) September 19, 2013 (special meeting) 


10) September 19, 2013 (executive session)

11) September 25, 2013 (special meeting)

12) September 25, 2013 (executive session)

13) September 27, 2013 (special meeting)

14) September 27, 2013 (executive session)

B) Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees 

1) Jamestown Affordable Housing Committee (07/01/2013)

2) Jamestown Affordable Housing Committee (08/05/2013)

3) Jamestown Affordable Housing Committee (08/21/2013)

4) Jamestown Harbor Commission (08/14/2013)

5) Jamestown Planning Commission (07/17/2013)

6) Jamestown Planning Commission (08/07/2013)

7) Jamestown Town Administrator Search Committee (08/02/2013)

8) Jamestown Town Administrator Search Committee (08/08/2013)

9) Jamestown Town Administrator Search Committee (08/15/2013)

10) Jamestown Town Administrator Search Committee (08/21/2013)

11) Jamestown Town Administrator Search Committee (08/22/2013)

12) Jamestown Tree Preservation & Protection Committee (06/18/2013)

13) Jamestown Tree Preservation & Protection Committee (07/16/2013)

14) Jamestown Zoning Board of Review (05/28/2013)

C) CRMC Notices

1)
Notice of proposed amendment to the CRMC Management Program Section 300.14 –Maintenance of Structures, with written comments submitted by October 15, 2013 for the public hearing on October 22, 2013, One Capitol Hill, at 6:00 p.m.

2)
Semi-Monthly Meeting Agenda for September 24, 2013


3)
October 2013 Calendar

D) Proclamations and Resolutions from other RI cities and towns

1) Resolution of the Middletown Town Council re: Support for the  concept to bring the retired aircraft carrier USS John F. Kennedy to Newport County as a family attraction, education and job training center, disaster relief facility, museum, and memorial

2) Resolution of the Richmond Town Council re: November 2013 as Pancreatic Cancer Awareness Month    

E) Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

F) Acceptance of Donation of Land (Assessor Plat 5 Lot 316, Nautilus 
Street) and Authorization for Town Solicitor to Process Said Transaction
XI. 
COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS
#18    Letter regarding Eagle Scout Zachary Neronha was referenced. A proclamation will be presented to him at the next Council meeting, along with a letter of congratulations. 
#19
Letter of CISF Executive Director Meg Myles with 2013 Season Report and the many communications from happy campers and their parents, including the special needs camp, received over the last few months were referenced. The Sea Adventure and Sailing Camps were a great success. Challenges noted will be reviewed in conjunction with the Recreation Study.  
#6 and #10   Letters regarding the Tick Task Force were referenced.   

#11    Letter of thanks from the Jamestown Arts Center for the contribution towards the roof repair was referenced. 
#3, #4, #9 and #12    Letters were referenced and will be reviewed during the meeting with the Harbor Commission.  

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Eugene Mihaly to accept the Communications as listed. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; and Councilor Dickinson, Aye.

The Communications accepted consists of the following:
A) Communications
1) 
Letter of FEMA re: Coastal A Zone Flood Insurance Rate Maps

2) Letter of Pat and Jim Perry re: performing arts space at the proposed golf course building 

3) Letter of Robert P. Horne re: Conanicut Marina dock expansion

4) Letter of Elaine Buchanan re: Conanicut Marina dock expansion

5) Letter of Ann S. Zartler re: performing arts space in Jamestown

6) Letter of Eliot Denault re: concern for tick infestation in Jamestown and high incidence of Lyme disease

7) Letter of FEMA re: NFIP revalidation of Letters of Map Amendment until superseded by NFIP map panel revisions

8) Letter of Discover Newport with Annual Audit for year ended March 31, 2013 

9) Letter of Conanicut Yacht Club re: request for additional mooring permits

10) Letter of Alan McKibben re: tick-borne diseases public health crisis and deer population 

11) Letter of Jamestown Arts Center thanking the Town for the $4,000 contribution for roof repairs 

12) Letter of RIDOT Director Michael Lewis and Clean Water Finance Agency Director William Sequino re: Municia; Road and Bridge Revolving Fund Act of 2013 and Clean Water Finance Agency administration of the $6,992,890 revolving fund allocation by the General Assembly

13) Letter of Eveline Paquette to RIDEM Director Janet Coit opposing ISDS/OWTS Application of Sandra DiSandro, Plat 14 Lot 215

14) Letter of Jamestown Shores Association Co-Chairs Anita Girard and Ann Gagnon re: CRMC Application of Antonio Pinheiro for an oyster farm off Head’s Beach

15) Letter of Barbara and Bill Ritter re: Council procedures to address Historic District Zoning

16) Letter of Attorney General Peter Kilmartin and RI Housing Director Richard Godfrey re: legislation (RIGL §34-27-3.2) effective September 13, 2013 establishing a statewide foreclosure mediation process for residential property (1-4 units)

17) Letter of Bruce Banks in support of sourcing Jamestown’s recycling program to Island Rubbish     

18) Letter of Jamestown Troop 1 Scoutmaster James T. Archibald announcing Zachary Neronha has achieved the rank of Eagle Scout 

19) Letter of CISF Executive Director Meg Myles with 2013 Season Report

20) Letter of RI Division of Planning with Annual Report 2012
B)
Petitions

1) Pole Petition: Verizon New England and Narragansett Electric Company to place new joint mid-span pole (P.4-50) on Southwest Avenue for new rises for Clarke Street substation

a) Recommendation for Pole Petition approval by Public Works Director Michael Gray

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to accept the Pole Petition as recommended by Public Works Director Michael Gray. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.

XII. EXECUTIVE SESSION

None.
XIII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Blake Dickinson to adjourn the meeting. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; and Councilor Dickinson, Aye.

The regular meeting was adjourned at 8:45 p.m.

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Interim Town Administrator



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor 
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